

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
SPECIAL SESSION
April 22, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a special session on Monday, April 22, 2024 at the garage of Napa Auto Parts located at 231 4th Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 8:30 am.  
RE: PURCHASE OF SHOALS RECYCLING CENTER PROPERTY

President George stated the meeting was called to discuss the purchase of the Shoals Recycling Center property across from the Courthouse.  A price agreement was obtained at the Solid Waste board meeting.  President George stated the Solid Waste owes the County about $27,000 for reimbursement of health insurance.  The Solid Waste board requested a purchase price of the property for $100,000 and Solid Waste will write a check back for the insurance premium.  The remainer of the sale price will allow Solid Waste to catch up on bills due.  

President George stated Solid Waste is in need of funds this week before the purchase amount for the property is appropriated.  President George stated there are some funds in APRA which can be loaned.  A transmission is needed in a truck and a few other things.  President George stated recycling will still be held out of the small garage on the property.  


Taxpayer Mary Smith asked how the Recycling Center will be able to pay bills in the future if they have not been able to pay the bills now.  President George stated the Recycling Center is making money now, but they were so far behind they have not been able to catch up.  President George stated cardboard is now $150 per ton when it was $45 per ton during covid. 
Ms. Smith asked what that County plans to do with the building.  President George stated the County already is using some of the building for storage.  President George stated there are plans to renovate the Patient First building on Main Street for the Prosecutor and Community Corrections offices.  The Surveyor will also need an office and with a bit of remodeling the recycling center building could be used for storage and at least one office.  
Ms. Smith asked if the Patient First building had been purchased.  President George stated the Redevelopment Commission is in the process of purchasing the building.  Attorney Lett stated he has been in contact with an attorney representing the owner.   The Redevelopment Commission has extended an offer to purchase but the offer has not yet been accepted.  Ms. Smith stated the Patient First building needs renovation, which will cost money.  Commissioner Roush stated the County is paying $25,000 a year in rent, for the Prosecutor and Surveyor’s offices and Community Corrections.  Attorney Lett stated the Community Corrections building has been sold but there is a lease which is good until August of 2025.  President George stated grants are being pursued to renovate the Patient First building.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the purchase of the properties of the Shoals Recycling Center across from the Courthouse for $100,000 with tribal and local assistance funds or wherever the Council sees fit, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

President George stated Solid Waste needs funds this week and proposed ARPA funds be used.  President George stated the amount of insurance owed up until June, will be paid with a separate check which will be written from Solid Waste.  Commissioner Roush stated he understood that if the $10,000 was loaned from APRA that a check would be written from the County for the purchase price of the property for $90,000 and Solid Waste will cut a check for insurance, to which Attorney Lett and President George agreed that is what they understood also.  President George asked if there was enough money appropriated in APRA to complete the loan.  Auditor Norris stated there was just enough appropriated.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the loan to Solid Waste for $10,000 for the transmission and for lights from Duke Energy from the APRA fund, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: BOOKINGKEEPING AT SOLID WASTE


Attorney Lett stated there has been discussion of the Auditor’s office taking over the bookkeeping and payroll for Solid Waste.  Attorney Lett stated the Auditor had said that might be feasible.  Auditor Norris stated that was her original thought, but after it was looked into, funds would have to the combined with the County’s and that is not something she was comfortable with at this point.  President George stated he would strongly recommend not taking over Solid Waste’s bookkeeping at this point, after discussion with the Auditor’s office.  
RE: AUDIT OF SOLID WASTE


Attorney Lett stated there had been discussion of obtaining an audit of Solid Waste and the County assuming that expense.  Attorney Lett stated CPA Jim Higgins would be willing to perform the audit.  The Commissioners asked Attorney Lett to obtain a quote from Jim Higgins on the cost of the audit.  Attorney Lett stated this audit will be different than the State Board of Accounts audit, which is happening right now.  Attorney Lett stated the State Board of Accounts audit primarily goes through processes and an external audit will give the board some sense of what might be working and not working with figures.  
RE: BRIDGE #58


President George stated he spoke with Highway Superintendent Scott Seals and found there is a mid-May deadline to get the property acquired for bridge #58, the property in which a deeded owner or claim can not be found.  President George stated if the property is not acquired by the third week of May the project will have to be delayed.  Attorney Lett stated it has been filed with the Court and the Judge requires additional research.  

RE: RESIGNATIONS


Attorney Lett stated there have been resignations from the Veterans Service Officer and the Human Resources Director.  President George asked if those positions had been posted on Indeed.  Auditor Norris stated the positions had not been advertised, HR Director Rincker was waiting on a response from the Commissioners.  Commissioner Summers asked if Director Rincker could be talked into staying on.  Auditor Norris stated she does not believe she would stay on full-time.  Attorney Lett stated he did discuss with Director Rincker about doing part of the job as a consultant, with someone else doing intake of new employees and day-to-day activities.  Attorney Lett asked the Commissioners if they would consider allowing Director Rincker to act as a consultant, the Commissioners agreed that is something they would consider.  Attorney Lett stated he was told by Director Rincker they have family spread across the country and want time to travel and not be tied down.  Attorney Lett suggested the Commissioners speak to Director Rincker and discuss employment options.  
Attorney Lett stated after conversations with Veteran’s Service Officer Wes Rincker, the Veterans Service Officer position is more work than the compensation.  Ms. Smith stated VSO offices in surrounding counties are staffed by one to three people because veterans services are a big deal and does take a lot of time and Martin County does not pay a VSO near enough money.  Ms. Smith stated the VSO is a full-time position to do it properly and money needs to be in the budget to find someone who will do the job.  Commissioner Roush stated another problem is finding a veteran who is willing to do the job.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:57 am with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, April 30, 2024 @ 5:30 pm.  
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